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Freedom of Information Request 
You asked for the following information from the Ministry of Justice (MoJ):

A. please explain what this term [freezing the gate] means; 

B. would you be kind enough to direct me to the relevant policy concerning the use of this "freezing the gate"; and

C. how many times has it been used, if it is an activity in the Yorkshire and Humberside region.
Your request has been passed to me to answer on behalf of the National Offender Management Service and I can confirm that your request has been handled under the Freedom of Information Act 2000 (FOIA). 
The term “Freezing the Gate” used to refer to restricting movement in and out of a prison. The term is no longer taught to new members of staff and the phrase “restricting gate movement” is used instead. This was because occasionally staff or others required to deal with an incident could be isolated outside of the establishment and this wouldn’t allow them access to be able to assist in dealing with the incident. 

Consequently, a policy does not exist regarding “Freezing the Gate” and is not mentioned in operating guidance to staff. Restricting gate movement is used regularly by prisons, often when moving prisoners en-masse or as a response to an ongoing incident. 
Providing data on “restricting gate movement” events would be disproportionately costly to provide as this happens frequently, possibly up to 10 times a day at most prisons. The information you request is not held centrally. To gather this information, if even held, from a wide variety of sources and collate could only be undertaken at disproportionate cost. The FOIA does not require statutory bodies to provide information that is not otherwise held.   
